Low Vision Services Implementation Sub-Group

Minutes July 12th 2006

Attendees

1.0 Present

Leigh Harris – London Borough of Lewisham

Gill Levy – Seeability

Mary Bairstow – National Low Vision Services Implementation 

Marek Karas – Optometrist (Independent practitioner)

Madeleine Sutcliffe - Community Orthoptist Bradford

2.0 Apologies

Pretty Garrett – Orthoptist (Independent practitioner) – Pretty receives the minutes but is not an attendee

Carol Smith – Director – Learning Disability (LD) Services Birmingham Focus

Kate Skilton – Devon Social Services

Stuart Baldwin – Seeability Hampshire

Tom Fagan – Seeability

Debi Webb – Rehabilitation Worker (Independent practitioner)

Anita Morrison-Fokken - Director – Low Vision Services Birmingham Focus

It was noted that Debi Webb has now left Seeability and may have difficulty attending meeting as she is now working independently. The meeting felt that Debi would be useful member. Gill Levy asked about funding to attend. Gill suggested Seeability might be asked if they could fund her attendance.

Action : Mary Bairstow to discuss with Gill how best to pursue this.

3.0 Review of previous notes

Mary Bairstow began by apologising for supplying the notes at such late notice. She had been awaiting for confirmation of accuracy and this had delayed matters. Leigh Harris apologised for his  delay in responding. He had been awaiting to determine a date for the next Low Vision Special Interest Group (LVSIG) . A date has now been agreed for this meeting . It will take place on the 10th August at SENSE in London. 

4 Matters arising

4.1 Models of excellence

Gill reported that she has had some discussion with colleagues at Seeability about different models. 

There seem to be 2 key components that are ‘markers’ of success in accessing eye care services. One is that there is an optometrist involved who is co-operative and helpful and secondly if there is someone (and this could be from a variety of backgrounds) preparing for the eye examination. The main issue appears to be that to work well for the client involved professionals need to have good networking skills and understanding.

It was noted that in addressing the low vision services a further ‘level’ of involvement is required. Many meeting members felt that low vision (LV) requires additional awareness that is not necessarily guaranteed. One question is how many people with learning disabilities actually have access to LV Services?

Madeleine Sutcliffe wondered whether it was possible to know how many people had access to more than ‘ophthalmology services’  i.e. whether many people get further assistance. 

Leigh felt that this sub group ought to consider a wider definition of LV services and bear in mind that its not just about equipment. 

Gill wondered how can we start to evaluate the pro-s and cons. Marek Karas explained that it is too difficult to write specific protocols for testing people with LD. This is because individual levels of ability change and so the level of intervention changes.

After some discussion it was suggested that the LVSCs should be contacted to identify whether any had developed protocols for people with LD and/or outlined competencies for the professionals involved. LVSCs could be asked to report back in terms of access to eye examination and LV services.

Action: Mary to ask LVSCs to report back with protocols and/or professional competencies.

Mary also wondered if there was merit in contacting those services thought to have protocols / documentation in place. Examples might include Birmingham Focus, Bedford, Bexley, Northern Ireland, Manchester, Oxford and Chester.

The group then looked at professional competencies. 

As regards Optometrists it was recommended that contact be made with the Association of Optometrists (Patricia O’Sullivan).

Madeleine explained that she is trying to get orthoptic standards agreed.

Mary was unsure about whether the Royal College of Ophthalmologists (RCO) has any standards/ recommendations. She agreed to contact Will Sellar regarding this.

Action: Mary to pursue optometric standards/ competencies and to contact  Mr William Sellar and to mention to Prof. Alistair Fielder (Ophthalmology representative on LVSG).

4.2 Database of Optometrists/ Opticians 

Mary explained that she has been helping Michael Loftus in (Seeability Birmingham) to pilot a model in Birmingham. This has already thrown up some issues so its hoped that when this is refined it could be rolled-out via the LVSCs.

5.0  Updates

5.1 Orthoptic issues

Madeleine explained that many orthoptists work in Child Developments Centres (CDCs) and work with people with multiple disabilities. 

Madeleine is looking at ways that she can inform members of the British and Irish Orthoptic Society (BIOS) about these matters.

Mary agreed to write a piece about LV. 

Action: Mary to write an article on low vision.

 5.2 RNIB and the LV centre at Judd St

Marek gave an update as to what is happening in the Low Vision Centre at RNIB Judd St (London). He has been taking part in a 2-day course for care assistants. He is also working on a joint hearing and sight information passport. 

The centre has also been looking at new adult acuity and contrast charts. 

Gill asked a question about an audit of services that the centre has undertaken. Gill asking if audit can be shared with the sub-group members. Marek agreed. Mary thought that this would be very useful for LVSCs.

Marek and Gill both expressed some interest in outcomes regarding categorising the different service needs of the population.

Marek explained that it appears to be useful to think about 3 categories. These are:

( People able to been seen perfectly adequately by their own optometrist

( People best served by a ‘competent’ practitioner. This group requires specialist equipment and attention

( People needing quite specialist care and attention. This group requires a confident and experienced practitioner

Madeleine endorsed a similar experience in working with these groups. She wondered if some review of people’s care plans could be used to identify needs in a particular area.

Madeleine related her recent experience in assessing the needs of her clients in relation to concerns about her post being lost. She had reviewed her client list and had discharged a number of people who she felt could be well served by local optometrists.

5.3 Seeability – Eye to Eye Project

Gill informed people of recent developments at Seeability. Things are proceeding well with 5 ”Eye to eye” officers now in post -  2 of the team have nursing backgrounds. 

A proposal about the information service has been developed. 

Aspects of this service will include the following:

· A telephone information service

·  Publications

· Web-site and e-mail network 

· Skill sharing activities

Gill also explained that there has been a joint agreement between RNIB and Seeability regarding the RNIB factsheets that she had produced while at RNIB. These would continue to be available and further leaflets are to be developed with an aim to make these leaflets ‘more engaging’.

Gill recognised that there is a need to update some of the other materials 

In addition Gill is hoping that they can formalise some of the networks of professionals and agencies in the field. They are looking at they can work with a wide variety of experts.

5.4 Lewisham services

Leigh explained that after over 2 years it had been decided that he would not be moved into a health service team and will remain in social care.

One new development has been an agreement about vision screening – a pilot is to take place for people with learning disabilities. Leigh hopes to report back on this at the next meeting.

6.0 LVSG and LVSCs update

 Mary gave an update for the group. She explained that she is still in post and doing the same job but now employed by Vision 2020uk and managed directly by Mike Brace. She noted that the LV Steering group has a clear business plan and is keen to see how LVSCs can effect change. Reporting back on the progress of the bids - Mary advised the group that Mike Brace had recently met with a representative from the Big Lottery regarding the application to extend the project.

7.0 Passports and shared records. 

Nothing had been received from Scotland. However Marek explained, as noted previously, about the project he is working on. Marek’s plan is to come up with template for a passport which will have pictorial information and be as accessible as possible. Marek is happy to have this circulated once the work on it is complete. Marek was keen to stress that is document is solely designed to give information for the person and its not attempting to provide the same facility as the NHS developments on shared health records.

Mary asked a question about a question about how to pass on ‘ complex’ eye health information. The group agreed that letters and other information should to go in the Health Action Plan.

8.0 AOB 

8.1  Representation on RCO

Gill reported that she is attending a lay members meeting at 

the RCO. She asked if members would feed back to her with pertinent issues.

Members outlined obvious concerns these included

· Guiding with who are visually impaired

· The need for holistic care – ‘physician approach’

· Anaesthetists

· Informing the eye care team

· Access to eye screening programmes such as diabetic screening

8.2 Information governance

Mary explained that she had been asked to review a book designed to help work with people who are autistic. She expressed concern about her ability to review such a book and noted that it would be useful to establish some framework to assess validity of interventions that are recommended. Gill and Leigh noted that these issues had been of concern for a number of years without any useful answers.

9.0 Date and time of the next meetings 

These are set for November 15th 2006 and March 14th 2007

Times and venue (s) to be confirmed.

